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 The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session on December 23, 
2019 at 6:00 p.m. noting that the special meeting scheduled as an early start for 5:00 did not 
occur but a notice was posted on the front door, at the Bainbridge Town Hall.  Those 
present were Trustees Mrs. Lorrie Benza, Mrs. Kristina O’Brien, and Mr. Jeffrey Markley, 
and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman.  Mrs. Benza presided and called the meeting to 
order at 6:01 P.M.   
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
 Mrs. Benza made a motion to go into executive session for Request for Economic 
Development Assistance per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(8), Collective 
Bargaining Discussions per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(4), and the Employment 
and Compensation of Public Employees per Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22(G)(1).       
      
 Mrs. O’Brien seconded the motion.  Vote followed:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, 
aye; Mrs. O’Brien, aye.  Motion carried. 
 
 The trustees recessed their meeting at 6:01 P.M. in order to go into executive 
session.  
 

Chief Jon Bokovitz was invited into the executive session at 6:48 P.M. and left at 
6:59 P.M. 

 
Chief Lou Ann Metz was invited into the executive session at 6:59 P.M. and left at 

7:05 P.M. 
 
The trustees returned from executive session, after considering the request for 

economic development assistance, collective bargaining, and the employment and 
compensation of public employees and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:06 P.M. and 
everyone stood and recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 
 

 Table Fire Department - New Business #3 - Hiring of Full-Time Firefighters until 
January 13, 2020 

 Table action on Town Hall - New Business - Mozingo Property Resolution of 
Support, though there will be a brief discussion 

 
MINUTES 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ December 9, 2019 
regular meeting as written. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion. Vote:  Mrs. Benza, aye; Mr. Markley, aye; Mrs. 
O’Brien, aye. Motion carried. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Jon Bokovitz gave the police department report for the month of November 

2019.  He reported that Shop-with-a Cop was again a huge success with 13 children who 
shopped.  All of the officers in the department were in attendance.  Chief has extended the 
beards through March because of their participation.  The Zoning Inspector, Mrs. Karen 
Endres, thanked the chief for attending the BZA meeting last week. The complete police 
report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
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FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 
 Chief Lou Ann Metz presented the fire department report for the month of November 
2019.  She reported 127 EMS calls and 40 fire calls in November.  They had their best 
month ever in response times 44.9s seconds out the door, and 3:13 minutes to get on-site.  
The complete fire report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mrs. Karen Endres presented the zoning department report for the month of 
November 2019. The zoning department took in receipts of $2,085.00 and saw one housing 
start in November.  They are working on and close to finishing updating the township’s 208 
plan. They will meet with the trustees to finalize.  They will be reviewing and reworking the 
zoning fee structure by the January 6, 2020 organizational meeting. The complete zoning 
report is attached to and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None.  
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Resignation of Public Employee 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to accept the resignation of Firefighter David Nagy from 
the Bainbridge Township Fire Department effective immediately based on the 
recommendation of the fire chief with many thanks for his twenty years of service. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Pay Grade Increase – McClintock 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the pay grade increase for Firefighter Paul 
McClintock to Firefighter Grade D with a salary of $60,813.66 effective February 1, 2020 
based on the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Request to Hire Officer in 2020 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to allow Chief Bokovitz to begin the process 

for hiring one full-time officer. 

 
FOP Contract Approval 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the agreed upon content of the Collective 
Bargaining agreement with the Fraternal Order of Police for the years 2020 – 2022 per the 
recommendation of the police chief and legal counsel, noting that error corrections that have 
beenidentified and communicated will be forthcoming prior to signatures being obtained. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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OPBA Contract Approval 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the agreed upon content of the Collective 
Bargaining agreement with the Ohio Patrolmen’s Benevolent Association, Sergeants, for the 
years 2020 – 2022 per the recommendation of the police chief and legal counsel, noting that 
error corrections that have been identified and communicated will be forthcoming prior to 
signatures being obtained. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Records Clerk Contract Approval 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the agreed upon content of the Collective 
Bargaining agreement with the Ohio Patrolmen’s  Benevolent Association, Records Clerks, 
for the years 2020 – 2022 per the recommendation of the police chief and legal counsel, 
noting that error corrections that have been identified and communicated will be forthcoming 
prior to signatures being obtained. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Recycling Agreement 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the Single Stream Drop-off Recycling 
Program agreement between the Geauga Trumbull Solid Waste Management District and 
Bainbridge Township for the 3-year period January 1, 2020 - December 31, 2022 as written. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Request for Rental Fee Waiver – Peppermill Chase HOA 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the rental fee waiver request from the 
Peppermill Chase HOA for the Bainbridge Town Hall meeting room on April 21, 2020 for 
their annual meeting in the amount of $70.00 per the recommendation of the service 
director.  A building attendant fee of $30.00 will be paid.  
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Cemetery Deed 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to grant a cemetery deed for one grave to Dale and 
Diane Hendricks of 2986 Sub Station Road, Medina, Ohio 44256 in the amount of 
$1,500.00. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
 The trustees signed a Deed for Restland Cemetery, Section 11, Lot No. 50, Grave 3.  
Mr. Dave Pfouts and Mrs. Karen Endres attested to their signatures. 
 
Change Order and Final Pay Application – RC-BAI-V-2019 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the change order #2 for project RC-BAI-V-
2019, The Reconstruction of Various Roads, which reflects a decrease in the total contract 
cost with Chagrin Valley Paving, Inc. by $36,829.92 per the recommendation of the service 
director and the Geauga County Engineer. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
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 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the final pay application for project RC-BAI-
V-2019, The Reconstruction of Various Roads, in the amount of $35,414.20 paid to Chagrin 
Valley Paving, Inc. per the recommendation of the service director and the Geauga County 
Engineer, noting that the maintenance bond and corrective action period will run from 
September 6, 2019 through August 31, 2020. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
TOWN HALL – OLD BUSINESS 
 
GCSWCD Request - Mozingo Resolution of Support 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to support pursuing an environmental 
easement on the Mozingo property and, with the proper documentation, will consider a 
resolution at the next regular meeting. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Public Hearing for Zoning Amendment Z-2019-4 at 7:30 P.M. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to recess this regular meeting at 7:30 P.M. and call to 
order this public hearing to consider Z-2019-4. Legal notice of this public hearing was 
published in the News Herald Daily paper on December 13, 2019. Additionally, the proposed 
zoning amendment Z-2019-4 has been available for public examination and review at the 
Township Fiscal Office from 8:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. from December 13, 2019 - today, 
December 23, 2019. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Public Hearing: Z-2019-4 involves amending chapters 109 (zoning inspector; 
certificates and enforcement), 113 (zoning commission), 117 (board of zoning appeals), 121 
(amendments), and 177 (prohibited uses).  The Zoning Commission held a duly advertised 
public hearing on this amendment on November 26, 2019 and at that hearing read and 
considered the recommendation of the Geauga County Planning Commission (GCPC). The 
Planning Commission recommended several modifications to the proposed amendment, as 
well as the Definitions chapter and the Zoning Commission has recommended approval with 
two of those Planning Commission recommendations. 
 
Summary of Amendment Z-2019-4 
 
The amendment to Chapter 109 - adds some specific duties to the list of those performed by 
the zoning inspector, simplifies the details of the zoning certificate application and makes 
some cosmetic corrections. 
 
The amendment to Chapter 113 - specifies the applicable Ohio Revised Code section 
 
The amendment to Chapter 117 - clarifies the information to be submitted to the BZA as the 
pertinent standards for variances, streamlines the information and refers to the applicable 
forms in the Zoning Resolution, and cleans up the conditional use provisions 
 
The amendment to Chapter 121 - pertains to amendments and streamlines the information 
as well as refers to the applicable forms in the Zoning Resolution 
 
The amendment to Chapter 177 - clarifies the definitions of some of the prohibited uses and 
adds some additional items to be specifically prohibited.  
 
As mentioned, the Zoning Commission has recommended two modifications, both relative to 
Chapter 177. Specifically, the designation on pages one and six would be changed from 
“Prohibited uses not specified” to read “Uses not specified.” 
 
 Mrs. Benza called for comments in favor of the amendment.  There were none. 
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 Mrs. Benza called for comments against the amendment.  There were none. 

 

 Mrs. Benza closed the public hearing at 7:33 P.M. 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to adopt Resolution 12232019- A approving Zoning 
Amendment Z-2019-4. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 *This zoning amendment shall become effective in thirty days unless a valid 
referendum petition is submitted to the Board of Trustees pursuant to ORC 519.12. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mrs. O’Brien made a motion to approve the purchase order list (Items 1-2) below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Mr. Markley seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Geauga Mechanical – HVAC Repairs - $2,962.00 (Police)  
2. Morton Salt – Salt Fill-up - $50,000.00 (Roads) 

 
INVOICE APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoice list (Items 1-3) below as submitted 
by the Fiscal Officer.  
 
 Mrs. Benza seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Clemans-Nelson – Professional Services - $1,378.72 (General, Police) 
2. Morton Salt, Inc. – Salt Fill-up - $9,662.36 (Roads) 
3. Tire & Wheel Auto Service Center – Tires - $5,208.19 (Roads) 

 
Checks Dated December 10, 2019 through December 23, 2019 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices December 10, 2019 through 
December 23, 2019 consisting of warrants #33626 through #33731 in the amount of 
$107,672.24. 
 
 NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 
these minutes. 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 

1. Western Reserve Land Conservancy – Annual Stewardship Visit – Edwards Property 
2. Western Reserve Land Conservancy – Annual Stewardship Visit – Centerville Mills 
3. Community Pulse – Fair Housing News 

 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 None. 
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LATE ADDITIONS 
 
 None. 
 
 
 
 Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, the meeting was adjourned at 7:59 P.M. 
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 






















